
NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
Town Hall, 345 Main Street, Norwell MA
September 1, 2015 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112
FINAL MINUTES 

ATTENDANCE: Marynel Wahl, Lori Hillstrand, Bruce Humphrey, Ron Mott, Bob Woodill, Stacy Minihane and David Osborne.
Conservation Agent: Nancy Hemingway 

7:00PM:        
CALL TO ORDER – Chairperson, Marynel Wahl, welcomed all in attendance.
AGENDA ACCEPTANCE
Motion: Bruce Humphrey moved to accept the agenda.
Second: Ron Mott 



In Favor:  All
Main Street (Rt. 123) / SE52-1085 & NCC# 18(15) / Road Improvements (review of potential wetland impacts from sidewalk/pathwalk, paving and intersection improvements/ NOI/OOC (cont.) Applicant: Paul Foulsham, Hwy. Dept. / Representative: Ziad Kary, Environmental Partners
Present: Ziad Kary, Paul Foulsham, Ryan Paul.
Recused: David Osborne, Bruce Humphrey 

Discussion: Ziad Kary discussed missing details in area 4, wooden bridge, no erosion and/or disturbance to the wetland.  Trees near sidewalk will have 3 ½’ provided from tree or pole to sidewalk. Construction of wooden bridge was shown on plan and discussed. 
Don Mauch – 296 Main Street – questioned sidewalk construction due to historic tree on his property.                                  Mr. Kary said that they would try to make adjustments, on a case by case basis, and would not be changing grades. 

Ken Muha –84 Prospect Street - why build sidewalks and incur expense? Marynel Wahl said that the Conservation Commission can only address conservation related issues such as; protection of trees, water and protection of wildlife species.

     Nancy Hemingway said that there was decision to be made with regards to stormwater, on whether or not to have a peer review:   Ron Mott would like a peer review - Effect on drinking water during snow storms and chemicals? Paul Foulsham said that the snow would be pushed off the sidewalks and use of liquid magnesium chloride which makes less use of salt amount. 
Don Mauch – Salt has increased in Norwell’s water supply. There have been improvements in the situation. The difficult thing is how much of an improvement is being made.  There should be a peer review to determine where the problem is originating.
     Lori Hillstrand stated that the water department should be present for this discussion.

Bob Woodill said he heard the discussion was regarding there being a slight berm, on parts of the road, which makes the” melt” run down into the current catch basins, and the same amount of salt will be used as before.  

David Osborne – 302 Main Street - reviews have been done. Water Department should be invited in and asked for comments. Also, mentioned taking this opportunity to get a delineation of the involved wetlands.

     Nancy Hemingway said in this particular case, if working in the wetlands, you would want to have a verified delineation of that section of wetlands. 
But when you’re a buffer zone and it’s a matter of 10-11’ of buffer zone only, you can get a peer review of delineation but the additional cost and the information gained will not change any of the performance standards. It doesn’t change anything to be “exact” versus “very close”. She is not advocating either for or against the delineation. She doesn’t feel you’d gain any knowledge. 

Marie Molla – 88 Prospect Street – had something to say on the delineation; Mr. Ivas is a very nice guy and has been doing it for 30 years. However, he is a resident of the Town of Norwell. He is the one that got up and spoke at the town meeting of 2014 and added into the article that we should have a survey done, or look into, having a sidewalk put on Main Street. Then he granted it, through this engineering firm, the job of delineating the wetlands. She considered that to be conflict of interest. Just to make double sure and be on the safe side, she suggested having a peer review done.  

     Bob Woodill can see a peer review on the salt issue, but not pertaining to the wetlands. The work will be going from the outside in, from the disturbance of the road.
David Osborne – said that he feels this is an excellent opportunity to have the delineation done. It is quite common to be done during the process. 

Don Mauch – said that the agent mentioned, last meeting in a note that some flags were missing. Line was not approved. She went on to recommend a strong clear language be added if delineation is not confirmed. Given that suggestion by the agent, might it not be best if a peer review is made of the stormwater aspects of the project and have the wetlands delineation done at the same time.
      Nancy Hemingway answered that she did write that comment. It was in relation to if the sidewalk was going to actually physically cross the stream and they were going to have to extend the culvert to physically alter the banks of the stream. Now that they are putting in a bridge that spans that crossway, there is no altering of the bank and that specific peer review does not have to be done. 
Mr. Mauch appreciated the answer.  
Ron Mott said that since the people think that we should do it and get a clear insight to where the lines are, then we should do it.

Marynel Wahl questioned whether a monitor should be present during this project. Nancy Hemingway recommends a monitor.

Stacy Minihane said that if we are going to have the stormwater reviewed and  we want the salt issue addressed, we should be very clear with Mr. Chessia (with regards to the salt) what it is we are looking for him to report back to us. It sounds to her that the concern, if we should decide to have the peer review, is that the snow from the street is being plowed onto the sidewalk and that sidewalk is being snow blown farther towards the wetland, what is the potential salt impact of this. We may want to have a conversation with the reviewer about how that evaluation happens. 
Lori Hillstrand asked what the closest point was from the sidewalk to the wetlands. Nancy Hemingway answered that it is between 5-7’.  Lori said that there are two separate issues; the impact of salt on groundwater and then there is the issue of snow blowing onto properties and closer to the wetlands. How does anyone measure the effect of the salt on the stormwater without a long term study being done? 

David Osborne said that they are adding 2k additional feet of impervious surface.

Don Mauch – said that Lori is absolutely correct and makes a good point. He feels that the Commission knows and he knows from being a Selectman a few years back, that the town has consciously, it was a philosophical decision some time back, known that the amount of salt used is extremely high. So, although Lori’s discussion is very well taken, you really are going to have to take a look at the levels of sodium in our water.

Bob Woodill agreed that the Water Commission should be present.  Paul Forsham said that the main roads are going to get salted and the other roads are getting a 50/50 mix of sand and salt. He feels that the problem is with Rt. 53 and Rt. 3. Nancy Hemingway feels a simple solution would to have Peter Dillon attend a meeting or answer in writing. 
Marynel Wahl said that Nancy Hemingway will draft a letter to Mr. Chessia to let him know what we want and how much it will cost. Also, the agent will contact Mr. Dillon to attend the meeting.

Nancy Hemingway confirmed that there is a meeting tomorrow morning, with the abutters and suggested Paul Folsham be present.
Motion: Bob Woodill moved to have a peer review concerning the stormwater implications of this project, with respect to (vis a vis) the salt content. 
Second: Ron Mott 

In Favor: Ron Mott, Stacy Minihane, Bob 
   Woodill and Lori Hillstrand.
Motion: Bob Woodill moved that we ask the water department for a comment letter on all concerns (and their knowledge of salt impact in Norwell via Main Street), unless attendance is possible.

Discussion: Regarding the issues of salt and stormwater,
Second: Ron Mott 

In Favor:  Ron Mott, Stacy Minihane, Bob 
                                                                              Woodill and Lori Hillstrand
Motion: Ron Mott moved to continue Main Street (Rt.123)/Road improvements.
Second: Bob Woodill                                           In Favor:  Ron Mott, Stacy Minihane, Bob 
                                                                              Woodill and Lori Hillstrand

COMMISSION BUSINESS  
SCHEDULED DISCUSSION
· CPC Grants – Packet was in last meetings notes. This is regarding justifying the money that CPC allows us – must decide what is needed for next year. 
Bob Woodill said that one thing mentioned was the Jacob’s Pond entranceway. Ron Mott said that the parking lot needs to be expanded as well.
· Donovan Barn - roof repair – David Osborne said that he has 4 bids received: $18,400, 16k, 13.8k and 13.5k they are within bounds with two of the bids. There is $15k to be used.
Motion: Ron Mott moved to have David Osborne to take the next step and bring bids to the administrator for hiring the contractor.

Second: Lori Hillstrand


In Favor:  All
· Margret’s Brook Bridge – remove v. repair / temporary v. long-term. Access points were discussed.
Members polled: Ron Mott – remove, Bob Woodill – remove, Lori Hillstrand – remove, David Osborne – remove.
Bridge will come down. 
Bruce Humphrey and Stacy Minihane - recused from vote. 
· Stolen ropes at Jacob’s Dock - Bob Woodill said that they were severed by vandals and removed by Bob Woodill and Ron Mott. Bob Woodill would like to replace the ropes with heavy gauge steel pipe handrail.
Motion: David Osborne moved to spend $200 from the Conservation Account for pipe railing on walkway. 
Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All
SUB-COMMITTEE UPDATES 
· Open Space & Recreation
· Land Protection

· Pathways

· Trail/Signage  - Signs for Hatchlot -
Bob Woodill asked for $150 from Conservation Account for use in signs for Hatchlot.

Motion: David Osborne moved to allot $150 for use in signs for the Hatchlot.

Second: Ron Mott 


In Favor:  All
· CPC – David Osborne proposed asking the Norwell residents, by mail, what they would like to see done by the CPC. Had information which was submitted passed around to the Commission
             members.  He asked if anything requires discussion, he’d be happy to discuss. 

There are a few days left.
Bruce Humphrey said that David Osborne is the official representative for the Conservation Commission to the CPC.  David Osborne said that there is currently no time limit. Most committees have a three year time limit. Marynel Wahl suggested regrouping on all the committee members. Nancy Hemingway will put out a list of appointments and include it in the next meeting.
· Farming - Email sent to farmers by Nancy Hemingway regarding the maintenance of the walls. 

Lori Hillstrand spoke with Nikki Bartley regarding the farm walls. They will have them done in time for the gala dinner at end of September.

David Osborne mentioned to Lori Hillstrand that Scott had promised to do the Barstow Field within a week. This was about six months ago and nothing has been done. Lori Hillstrand will research this.

Lori Hillstrand said that John Hornstra told her that he’d rather pay rent for the field, rather than do the maintenance of the fields. Maintenance of the fields is part of their agreement.  Everyone must be treated equally. 
· Grants

MISCELLANEOUS 
Bills: WB Mason, Norwell Hardware, Anchor Press, EcoTec, MACC, USDA-NRCS, PARE, Nancy Hemingway mileage.  (Bill numbers are included in the Agents Notes)
Motion: Ron Mott moved to pay the bills.
Second: Stacy Minihane


In Favor:  All
Minutes 6/16/15
Motion: Ron Mott moved to approve.
Second: Bob Woodill                      

In Favor:  David Osborne, Ron Mott, Bob Woodill                                      and Bruce Humphrey 



Abstained: Lori Hillstrand and Stacy Minihane
Minutes 8/4/15
Motion: Ron Mott moved to approve.
Second: Bob Woodill                        

In Favor:  David Osborne, Ron Mott, Bob Woodill and      Bruce Humphrey 



Abstained: Lori Hillstrand
8:00PM:         PUBLIC HEARINGS LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES 
***Legal Documents/Votes

***Minor Amendments, Reviews, COC’s

***Requests for Determination

***Notices of Intent

***Enforcements/ Violations

75 Pond Street / SE52-1055 & NCC# 20(14) / Demolition/reconstruction                           COC (cont.) Applicant: Dan Leahy, Porsche Village Motors / Representative: Hancock Assoc.
Present: Bob Chricil – Engineer Assoc. 
Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said that she, Marynel Wahl, Stacy Minihane and Bob Woodill did a site visit. Comments requested were sent to Dan Leahy.
Bob Chruciel responded to concerns regarding the embankment areas. He said that they have submitted the as-built and copy of operation and maintenance manual. Email of letter, for signature of receipt, was sent today. 

Motion: Bob Woodill moved to issue a COC for 75 Pond Street in complete compliance with continuing conditions as noted in the CoC.
Second: Ron Mott 



In Favor:  All
9 Fieldstone Way / SE52-874 & NCC#42(07) / Single family home & related                            COC Applicant: Pam Hohmann
Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said that they have not met 75% of planting requirements. Plants have not been surviving; though they’ve planted multiple times as the locations are in a highly shaded wooded area.  The entire lot is heavily planted with naturally occurring woodland edge plants.   
Motion: David Osborne moved to grant the COC for 9 Fieldstone Way in complete compliance with continuing conditions as noted in the CoC.  
Second: Lori Hillstrand 



In Favor: All
78 Stony Brook Lane / SE52-879 & NCC# 54(07) / Single family home landscape related        COC Applicant: David Curry / Representative: Darren Grady, Grady Consulting
Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said Darren Grady will visit the site next week
Motion: Lori Hillstrand moved to continue78 Stony Brook Lane to September 15, 2015.
Second: David Osborne



In Favor:  All
437 River Street (lot 2)/ SE52-1027 & NCC #13(13) /Single family home & related now 435    COC Applicant: John Barry / Representative: Gregory Morse, Morse Engineering
Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said that there was a net reduction of impervious surface on site. One buffer area was disturbed but has been addressed.   Conservation bounds  have been added.
Motion: Stacy Minihane moved to issue a COC for 437 River Street in complete compliance with continuing conditions as noted in the CoC.
Second: Lori Hillstrand



In Favor:  All
24 Parker Street / SE52-1075 & NCC #46(14) / Septic System Title 5                                           COC  Applicant: Doug Reilly / Representative: Brendan Sullivan, Cavanaro Consulting
Present: Brendan Sullivan
Discussion: See Agents Notes
Motion: David Osborne moved to issue a COC for 24 Parker Street in complete compliance with continuing conditions as noted in the CoC.
Second: Bruce Humphrey 


In Favor:  All
Winter Street & Old Oaken Bucket Rd. cranberry bogs / NCC# 17(15) / Det. of Jurisdiction RDA/DOA (cont.) 
Applicant: John Kopacz, Webster Cranberry, LLC / Representative: Marta Nova – Wetland Scientist
Present: Marta Nova and John Kopacz.
Discussion: Marta Nova presented an oral and written recap of what was previously discussed.  She said that at the last meeting, the Commission asked if this would be a precedent setting case and if there any examples of this done in the past. She mentioned two cases, one on Forest Street, in Pembroke of bogs that were expanded. This information was received from the Conservation Agent in Pembroke.  
John Kopacz, Managing member of Webster Cranberry had detailed conversation with Gary Makuch which was recanted to the Commission of a case in Wareham and also mentioned the information in Pembroke.   
Nancy Hemingway questioned the original permit, the permit indicated the landowner had filled the wetland.  Stacy Minihane will contact Gary Makuch for further confirmation and understanding regarding DEP policy on jurisdiction of Cranberry Bogs.  Nancy Hemingway will review the Pembroke precedent file noted by the applicant. 
Motion: Ron Mott moved to continue Winter Street & Old Oaken Bucket to the 9/15/15 meeting.
Second: David Osborne



In Favor:  All
26 Blockhouse Lane / NCC# 19(15) / Septic Replacement                                                     RDA / DOA Applicant: Mark Fuller / Representative: Brendan Sullivan, Cavanaro Consulting
Present: Brendan Sullivan
Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said the replacement was placed as far from wetlands as possible. There will be no trees removed and there is literally no other place to put the septic.  
Motion: Lori Hillstrand moved to approve 26 Blockhouse Lane – Nancy Hemingway recommended positive 2b, Positive 5, negative 3.
Second: Stacy Minihane


In Favor:  All
211 Bowker Street / NCC# 20(15) / Septic Replacement                                                        RDA /DOA Applicant: Sue Chan / Representative: Brendan Sullivan, Cavanaro Consulting
Present: Brendan Sullivan.
Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said lot is surrounded by wetland. Discharge of sump-pump and the location of the septic field were discussed by Brendan Sullivan. Nancy Hemingway said that the conservation markers had been removed. No CoC has been issued and the site is not in compliance with the earlier permit. Recommend continuing and working with the landowner to make sure everything is in order. 
Motion: David Osborne moved to continue 211 Bowker Street until concerns are satisfied with conservation markers and mitigation buffer zone plantings.
Second: Bob Woodill 



In Favor:  All
137 Winter Street / NCC# 21(15) / Septic Replacement                                                        RDA /DOA Applicant: Stanley Wilderoter / Representative: Brendan Sullivan, Cavanaro Consulting
Present: Brendan Sullivan.
Discussion: Brendan Sullivan said that this is adjacent to Turners Pond. Owner wants to do repairs since house is being put on the market.  He explained the plot plan and history of the property. Nancy Hemingway said that when driving into site across causeway, her concern is how trucks will get across the bridge. She feels that a site visit is required with Brendan Sullivan present. 
Ron Mott said that only the septic system is being approved. Brendan Sullivan said that there is a note stating that they would need to come back if any issues with the bridge.  If any work needs to be conducted on the crossing, the landowner will need to return to the Commission with a Notice of Intent.
Motion: Bruce Humphrey moved to issue a positive 2B, a positive 5 and a negative 3 for 137 Winter Street with conditions. 
Second: Ron Mott 



In Favor:  All
ENFORCEMENT / VIOLATION HEARINGS and DISCUSSIONS: 

Violation updates for 390 Circuit St / 31 Leigh Road / and others as needed
390 Circuit Street seems to be getting resolved. Work to repair the soil damage was done by hand. This is done every year. The owner is trying to create a road to Forest Street. Nancy Hemingway would like a letter from Commission stating this is the last warning – file an ANRAD and do the delineation. 
31 Leigh Road –Ron Mott said that there was a stop work order – clear cut brush stacked on Conservation property. House has been sold. Cash sale, so title 5 upgrade is not needed???
AGENTS REPORT – 
· Jacobs Dam – Draft Report was emailed to you – the dam was listed as a significant hazard again.  Please let me know if you have comments, thoughts or questions to relay back to PARE.  Copies were sent to the BoS and Paul Foulsham.

· As also noted in email, restoration at 13, 23, 33 Winter is underway.  Soils tests were conducted by Bob Rego, the LSP with Art Allen reviewing the data.  Art Allen has been monitoring 2-3 times per week.  I am starting to see recognizable wetland formations, hills and hummocks, pockets of water and such.  While I do see some root mat and such, there is less remaining than I had thought.  I wonder if the compost on top decomposing created enough heat to kill the root stock.  If so they will need to see much more heavily than anticipated.  The soils samples taken – 4 locations total – have come back with no identifiable contaminants.  The test protocols and results are still pending but the initial report sounds promising and in line with Art Allen’s reports.

· The ANRAD for 40 River Street has been submitted.  I walked the line w/ Steve Ivas the wetland delineator.  The majority of the line is clear.  Toe of slope or clear break in vegetation.  In areas where it was not soils were checked and were typically upland.  I will have details for the 9/15 meeting.   There are stream channels within the BVW not shown on the plan and also off site.  There is one area where significant surface hydrology both undefined and channelized, creates an area where the moss and ground cover should be looked at more closely.  This is an area that was reportedly the site of a previous town tree nursery and is mowed regularly and has been for some time.  There is adjudicatory case law relating to lawn that is in wetlands and predates the WPA or local 

bylaws.  I would request that the Commission take individual or group site visits to this area.  

· The owners of the majority of Hoop Pole Swamp on Bowker Street have resurfaced and want to come in to discuss possible uses of the uplands on the property.  This is a large lot that backs up to Dirubbo and Osborne on Hoop Pole Lane.  

· Stetson Boardwalk slated for demolition next week and reconstruction within 2 weeks. 

· Chittenden – ACOE – ACOE determined that the project was not a reconstruction but rather a new project due to the expansion.  We submitted the additional info and notified the additional interested parties.  It looks like everything is in order and the final permit is expected shortly.

· We received an interesting letter from the Board of Underwater Archeological Resources.  Copies are in your packets.

· The annual harvesting by Plimoth Plantation at Stetson Salt Marsh is scheduled to start sometime this week.  I do not have the exact day/time yet but will keep you posted when I do. 

· National Grid update – National Grid through BSC will be performing hardware replacements on poles 140-173 ranging from South Street to just off Henry’s Lane.  Several stream crossings and work near a VP was involved.  The USGS maps did not show any of these.  I spoke with both the Natl Grid and BSC rep and they agreed the maintenance work orders would include instructions on where to enter depending on TOY and which locations could not be crossed.  I will wait until I see the instruction update and keep you updated.  

· The Board of Selectmen have identified the primary fall initiatives, a. Economic Development, b. Green Communities, c. Revenue Estimates, d. Capital Planning. 

Of these the Commission may want to start thinking about the water resources in the commercial zones in town, especially drinking water supply so that we are informed and able to contribute to information needed for effective and sustainable planning efforts.  Additionally any potential capital expenses over the next 10 to 20 years may start to be listed.  We started a discussion in 2013, perhaps we can continue that.  A subcommittee of 2 or 3 Commissioners for the water resources in commercial zones may be helpful?  I will help in any way I can if you feel this would be a worthwhile initiative. 

· The Town website upgrade is pending and should be available soon, I will keep you posted.

· The fall trail walk schedule is posted, you are welcome and encouraged to spread the word to neighbors, friends and relatives.

· Trail crew interviews are underway.  Barbara has approved several pending completion of paperwork and submittal. Work can resume post CoA shortly. 

· Damon Farms ZBA decision - The final ZBA decision went out with no word about invasives.  Apparently a draft had been created before the meeting Bob attended and they did not want to delay any longer so they issued the statement without the invasive clause.  Lois sent out a follow up letter to the proponents clarifying that had to be done also.  We will need to participate closely and emphatically in the DEP review of the project amendment.    Will keep you posted on that front also.

· Mt. Blue St – Oil Spill – still pending formal approval of fill from LSP.  No new news.

· Upcoming Planned Vacation Days – Sept 4 and 7.  October 8-15

SCIENCE AND REGULATION IN THE NEWS 

· For those that do not receive the RiverWatch newsletter, the NSRW communities are beginning the water withdrawal permit renewals.  These are through DEP.  Does the Commission have an opinion and/or want to send a letter to the permitting agencies?
EDUCATION AND TRAINING OPPORTUNITIES

· Please let Meredith or I know if any of you would like to attend and we will register you.  Thanks!

· MACC Fall conference 10/17.  It takes longer than you think to process payment.  Please let us know ASAP if you would like to attend.  Thanks!

· MA Audubon offerings – 

· Greening your community workshops - Worcester 9/30, Grafton 10/7 and Uxbridge 10/27

· Identifying priority parcels for Conservation Commissions * – Norton 9/25

· Low Impact Development Techniques and Tours – Plymouth 9/16

· Stormwater management and financing options workshops -  Marlborough 10/15, Taunton 10/22

· Stream Continuity Workshops* - Attleboro 10/29
· NRCS – USDA Soils Conference - Know the soil, know the land, Massachusetts Soil Conference - $100.00 8/27 9-4 - I would like to attend this conference, please.  Thanks!

· MSMCP is hosting a LID tour of the Pine Hills also on 9/23 from 11-1.  The SSCCN is planning to attend that event as the Sept meeting.

· MSMCP – 

· Using compass and IPAD to id and photograph concom property boundaries – Norton 10-28.

· Beaver-Human related problems and the WPA Palmer – 11-18

And other such matters that may be pending before the Commission

The Commission reserves the right to discuss matters other than scheduled public hearings in an order other than as posted.  The Board further reserves the right to discuss matters which could not reasonably be anticipated at the time of the posting of this meeting notice. 

Please be advised that Conservation meetings are audio recorded for the purpose of creating meeting minutes. 

_____________________________________________________
Marynel Wahl, Norwell Conservation Chairperson
Norwell Conservation Meeting

September 1, 2015

Prepared by Debra Kruk                                      

